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SUBMITTED VIA EMAIL  
 
 
 
 
 
February 16, 2022 
 
Bellevue City Council 
City of Bellevue Planning Commission                  
City of Bellevue Planning Department 
450 110th Avenue NE 
Bellevue, WA 98004 

Project Name:   115 100th Avenue (  File# 21-120635-AC     
Applicant:   Ben Wei, WYMOND Investment LLC ( Applicant ) 
 
 

Dear members of the Bellevue City Council and Planning Commission, 

On behalf of the Lochleven Community Association, (LCA), we write to express our continuing 
objection to the privately initiated Comprehensive Plan Amendment that is under 
consideration for the above-referenced Property.  

The purpose of this communication is to highlight why this CPA is an inappropriate way to consider 
the rezoning of several residential zoned properties to mixed use and provide information to 
support the past and continuing effectiveness of the current R-30 zoning in our neighborhood.

This CPA is not the appropriate way to consider rezoning this parcel because it does not meet the 
criteria set forth in City of Bellevue documents governing the CPA process. For example, this CPA 
does not meet Threshold Review Decision Criteria E as specified in LUC 20.30I.140 and the COB 
Comprehensive Plan Amendment and Procedures Guide.   

Criteria E provides:   
The proposed amendment addresses significantly changed conditions since the last 
time the pertinent Comprehensive Plan map or text was amended. See LUC 

 [.] 1 

 
 

 
1 https://bellevuewa.gov/sites/default/files/media/pdf_document/sd_53.pdf  
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significantly changed conditions  

Demonstrating evidence of change such as unanticipated consequences of an 
adopted policy or changed conditions on the subject property or its surrounding 
area, or changes related to the pertinent Plan map or text; where such change has 
implications of a magnitude that need to be addressed for the Comprehensive Plan 
to function as an integrated whole. 

City Council approved a new Comprehensive Plan for NW Bellevue on December 13, 2021, just
over 60-days ago. In this brief period, no unanticipated conditions or consequences have changed 
for this property or its surrounding area. Moreover, the change sought by the CPA is not needed 
to allow the Comprehensive Plan to function as an integrated whole.  

As the Planning Commission is now considering the Geographic Scoping component of the CPA 
process, we would like to point out that the current R-30 zoning is working effectively in Lochleven 
and is not an impediment to the development of this parcel. In fact, the following projects were 
developed here in recent times under current R-30 zoning: 

1. 199 100th Ave NE, Park Central 6-unit apartment homes, (2019) (adjacent to the property); 
2. 371 100th Ave NE, Park West Condo, 5-unit condominium, (2008); and 
3. 511 100th Ave NE, Continental Condominiums, 39-unit condo conversion, (2009). 

Contrary to the application, these three projects demonstrate that the subject parcel and parcels 
in the surrounding area can be successfully developed under the current R-30 zoning.   

Allowing a spot rezone for this subject parcel to mixed use including retail and commercial uses 
will potentially reduce local housing stock by allowing non-residential uses in the rezoned 
property. This could create a domino effect, changing over time other parcels in the area to 
include commercial uses and reducing the buffer between our residential neighborhood and the 
commercial areas of Downtown Bellevue.   

Thank you for considering this and our other communications regarding this CPA.  

 
Sincerely, 
 

 

Mike Hatmaker, On Behalf of the Board of the Lochleven Community Association  

Craig Spiezle, President                Mike Hatmaker, Vice President           Mark D. Walters, Secretary                                      
Joyce Doland, Treasurer               Paresh Rajwat, Director 

 











From: LINDA B STABLER <stablerl@comcast.net>
Sent: Thursday, February 10, 2022 9:22 AM
To: Nesse, Katherine
Cc: Board@LochlevenWA.org
Subject: Fwd: Opposition to CPA Project Name: 115 100th Ave/File # 21-120635-AC

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open 
suspicious links or attachments. 
 
Dear Bellevue City Council / Planning Commission / Planning Department,  
 
We reside in the Lochleven neighborhood at 47 - 99th Ave NE.  
 
The Lochleven neighborhood includes the Chimneys Condominium site that was destroyed in a 2016 
fire and has remained undemolished and vacant since the date of that tragic fire.  
 
We have lived in this location for over 20 years and chose this location to be close to downtown yet in 
a residential neighborhood. We love walking our grandkids to the park to play and then walking over 
for a cup hot chocolate or a scoop of ice cream. We love being able to walk safely to fine dining or a 
movie. We enjoy coming home to our quiet neighborhood.  
 
We enjoy the height of the buildings and do not want to see high rises in our neighborhood as that 
would take away the cozy, homey feeling that we sought out originally.   
 
We have restricted parking in front of our house which keeps downtown customers of retail 
establishments from parking there allowing us to put out our garbage cans   without fighting parked 
cars. Our friends and landscaper also have a place to park.  
I'm afraid that allowing retail activity will bring unwanted transient traffic and parking that will adversely 
impact the safety of our community.  
 
We oppose the development of a taller building with first floor retail space for the Chimneys Condo 
site. We ask that the current zoning of the site be retained.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of this email,  
Sincerely,  
Todd and Linda Stabler  
47 - 99th Ave NE, Bellevue  
 



From: Pegi Barthelow <pb@nwtaxlaw.com>
Sent: Thursday, February 10, 2022 10:51 AM
To: Nesse, Katherine
Cc: board@Lochlevenwa.org
Subject: Opposition to CPA Project Name: 115 100th Ave / File #21-120635-AC

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open 
suspicious links or attachments. 
 
Dear City Planner Kat Nesse, 
 
I reside at 9909 NE 1st St. #204, Bellevue, WA 9004.   
 
The Lochleven neighborhood includes the Chimney Condominium site that was tragically destroyed in 2016 fire and 
remains undemolished and vacant since that date. 
 
Lochleven is a quiet residential community.  It is a safe with low levels of vehicle traffic making it safe for people 
to walk on our sidewalks and streets. 
 
Lochleven is close to the QFC on 8th, Bellevue Square, the Downtown Park, the businesses on Old Main and 103rd.  I 
appreciate the separation from these areas that current zoning provides. 
 
As you consider the application to possibly  amend zoning for the Chimney Condo site, you should know that this 
site has limited vehicle access due to its immediate proximity to shared driveway with the townhouse and the 
Bellevue Boys and Girls Club. 
 
There is also a restricted parking zone (RPZ) which keeps others from parking in our neighborhood.  Allowing a tall 
hotel with retail will  bring unwanted traffic and  parking to 1st street.  This all will lead to an adverse effect on our 
community. 
 
I do believe that an increase in height here may lead to allowing the construction of taller buildings within 
Lochleven.  The 30 foot current level is working fine as shown by the redevelopment of the Bellevue Boys and Girls 
Club. 
 
For these reasons, I am opposed to the development of a taller building with first floor retail for the Chimney 
Condo site. 
 
Pegi Barthelow 



From: Scott Lampe <scottlampe@msn.com>
Sent: Wednesday, February 9, 2022 8:47 AM
To: PlanningCommission; Council; Nesse, Katherine; Johnson, Thara
Cc: board@lochlevenwa.org
Subject: 115th Ave NE Proposed Rezone

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open 
suspicious links or attachments. 
 
 
To: Bellevue  City  Council  
      City  of  Bellevue  Planning  Commission  
      City  of  Bellevue  Planning  Department  
      450  110th  Avenue  NE  
      Bellevue,  WA  98004  
 
Project  Name:    115  100th  Ave   
File  #  21-120635-AC          
Applicant:  Ben  Wei,  WYMOND  Investment  LLC   
 
I am writing in opposition to the proposed rezone of the subject property.  As a resident and Board President 
of Bayside Place Condominiums located immediately south of the subject project, it is my view the rezone 
would provide no public benefit and would negatively impact the quality of life for the neighborhood. 
 
The recently approved Northwest Bellevue Comprehensive Plan provided was completed through a lengthy 
public process and to amend the plan so soon after its completion would create huge questions regarding the 
credibility of the city's planning as it relates to neighborhoods. 
 
The additional traffic generated by a more robust development of this property is completely out of character 
with NE 1st Street which, in addition to normal resident activity, is used by large numbers of pedestrians 
traveling between the Bellevue Downtown Park and the recently completed Meydenbauer Bay Park.  A 
potential hotel and additional commercial development of this property would create additional vehicular 
traffic with safety impacts that would be nearly impossible to mitigate. 
 
While the applicant has indicated rezoning is necessary for successful commercial development, one look no 
farther than the recently completed townhomes immediately north of the subject property to refute this 
claim.  Further, this new development supports the existing character of the area quite successfully. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this important topic for our wonderful city. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Scott Lampe 
425-442-8438 Cell 



From: Jean Schlinger <jmschlinger@outlook.com>
Sent: Wednesday, February 9, 2022 12:10 PM
To: Nesse, Katherine
Cc: lochleven wa
Subject: 2022.01.26 - Chimneys - Oppose Rezone App-Final
Attachments: 2022.01.26 - Chimneys - Oppose Rezone App-Final.pdf

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open 
suspicious links or attachments. 
 
Hello Kat, 
I’ve attached a letter to this email that provides the specific reasons I oppose the Chimneys Condo Site application to 
amend the Comprehensive Plan. As a property owner in Lochleven I sincerely appreciate that you take the substance of 
this letter into consideration when making a recommendation on this matter. 
Best, Jean 



TO:  PlanningCommission@bellevuewa.gov 
 
 
CC: lochlevenwa@gmail.com 
 
Subject:  Chimneys Condo Site – Opposition to Application to Amend Comprehensive Plan  
 
Dear Bellevue City Council and Planning Commission: 
 
My husband and I have owned two condominiums for over 20 years in the Lochleven 
neighborhood at 9909 Ne 1st Street #201 and #206, Bellevue, WA 98004 in the Bayside Place 
complex.  Bayside Place is located on NE 1st Street directly across the street from the Chimneys 
Condominium site that was destroyed in a 2016 fire and has remained undemolished and 
vacant since the date of that tragic fire. My mother had resided at Bayside Place for over 20 
years from 1998 until 2020. At some point in the future my husband and I plan to reside at 
Bayside Place as well. Bayside Place consists of 32 units and was established in 1973. 
 
 
Lochleven is a quiet residential community of single-family homes, multi-unit apartments, 
condos and townhouses.  Lochleven is a safe and quiet community, with low levels of vehicle 
traffic on our streets, making it safe for children to plan and people to walk on our sidewalks 
and streets (sidewalks do not exist on all streets so safe walkable streets are vital). 
 
 My family is familiar with the neighborhood and my daughters both attended the Bellevue 
Boys and Girls Club preschool. They would often walk to preschool accompanied by my mom. 
As you consider the application to amend zoning for the Chimneys Condo site you should 
know that this site has limited vehicle access due to its immediate proximity to a shared 
driveway with the townhouse and the Bellevue Boys and Girls Club to the north. I have 
personally experienced that the parking lot at the Bellevue Boys and Girls Club and the one-way 
access from 100th Ave NE can become quite congested during pickup and drop off times at the 
Bellevue Boys and Girls Club. 
 
The Bayside Place condominiums are bordered to the west by single family homes, to the east 
and south by multi-family buildings 30 feet or less in height, and by the Chimney Building site to 
the north.  Bayside Place Condominiums includes a one-story duplex structure that sits directly 
across the street from the Chimneys Building site. It would be dwarfed by a 45-foot-tall 
building. In addition, a 45-foot building would overshadow the interior courtyard and rooftop 
deck of Bayside Place. Bayside Place would lose privacy in these two spaces which are the 
common area gathering spots for all Bayside residents to enjoy. The loss of sunlight from a 45-
foot building would also affect the community garden space at Bayside Place; this space is 
adjacent to Bayside Place’s lower parking area where residents grow flowers and vegetables in 
the spring and summer.  Please understand that the Chimneys Condominiums was a 21-unit 
two story condominium whose property was bordered by trees on the south before the fire. A 
45-foot structure across the street would directly and adversely impact the entire Bayside 



Place Community not just a few homeowners.  If this CPA is granted it threatens to change the 
character of the Lochleven community. The buildings to the south and east of Bayside Place are 
older and are likely to be redeveloped. The buildings to the east of Bayside Place on NE 1st 
Street would likely cite the precedent of the Chimneys Building CPA as these older apartment 
buildings are directly across the street from the Chimney Building site. If the buildings to the 
south of Bayside Place follow along the same manner and are allowed 45-foot height then 
Bayside Place would lose most of its Meydenbauer Bay views, including the rooftop deck that is 
enjoyed by all its residents. Its community garden would no longer receive enough sun to grow 
summer flowers and vegetables.  Allowing a tall hotel with retail activity will block the sun and 
will bring unwanted traffic and parking to NE 99th and NE 1st.  Please keep the uniform height 
restrictions of the buildings to 30 feet and let us retain the residential feel and character of 
Lochleven. We do not want to increase the height of the buildings in our community as this 
could open the door to allowing the construction of taller buildings within Lochleven.  
 
  
  
Lochleven is close in distance to the QFC on NE 8th, Bellevue Square, the Downtown Park, the 
commercial businesses along Old Main and 103rd Avenue NE.  We enjoy visiting and doing 
business with the establishments in these areas, and then returning to our safe, quiet, 
residential community. We like the separation from these commercial areas that the current 
zoning of our neighborhood provides). I have often walked through the Lochleven 
neighborhood from Bayside Place.  I would walk along 99th Ave NE to NE 8th Street to catch the 
#271 bus to the University of Washington.  99th Ave NE has a totally different feel than the 
bustling 100th Ave NE 1 block away. It is a neighborhood calmness vs. a downtown buzz. It is 
filled with residential buildings, not very many cars, and children playing. 
 I am not against change and the development of the Chimneys site is welcome but not at the 
loss of the quality of life at Bayside Place and the Lochleven neighborhood. The current 30-foot 
height limit is working just fine as shown by redevelopment of the Bellevue Boys and Girls 
Club and the development of the Park West project at 371 100th (just north of the Boys & 
Girls Club) under existing zoning.  These are two examples that a zoning change is not 
necessary for the property to redevelop and that the existing zoning is appropriate and working 
for our neighborhood.  
 
  
For these reasons, I oppose the development of a taller building with first floor retail space for 
the Chimneys Condo Site and I ask the current zoning of the site be retained.  
 
Thank you for taking into consideration this email when making your decision. 
 
 
Jean M Schlinger 
9909 NE 1st Street #201, Bellevue, WA 98004 (mailing address) 
 
 



Webb Thomsen 
9909 NE 1st Street  # 501 

Bellevue, WA 98004 
webb@thomsens.com 

425.503.9376 
 
 
Bellevue City Council 
Planning Commission 
Planning Dept 
 
 
February 9, 2022   Sent via Email 
 
 
Re: Opposition to CPA Project Name:  115 100th Ave / File # 21-120635-AC 
 
Dear all, 
 
As a long time resident of Bellevue (1955) I have grown up and seen many 
changes over the years.  Lots of good things!  I have recently, 2013, moved to 
my current address to enjoy the fantastic amenities in our City.  I am concerned 
with the above reference project’s request to “up zone” its’ parcel which might 
also effect other properties in my immediate vicinity.  I am opposed to the 
proposal. 
 
If approved, this would push the transition zone further west from the busy 
downtown area to the lower usage residential area and encroach on what is a 
wonderful, gradual, change from the hectic downtown.  It will add noise, traffic, 
and congestion.  It seems to be in direct conflict with the recently approved/ 
implemented Comprehensive Plan for the area that was many years in the 
making. 
 
I agree with the many arguments against the project as presented to you by the 
Loch Leven Community Association.   Please decline this Request.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of the matter. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Webb Thomsen 





From: Dean Brown <deancarsonbrown@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, February 7, 2022 9:54 AM
To: Nesse, Katherine
Subject: Project Name - 115 100th Ave - File # 21-120635-AC

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open 
suspicious links or attachments. 
 
Dear Ms. Nesse  

I also understand that the rezone would violate provisions of 
the Northwest Bellevue Comprehensive Plan that have been developed by the city in conjunction with the 
residents.

I am also very concerned that representatives of the city have not discouraged the developer.  We can see the 
new owner spending on the project in anticipation of pushing this change through what they must feel is a 
business friendly planning commission and city council.  It is incumbent on city representatives to point out to 
the developer that their request is not consistent with the city's plans for the area.  Don't let them spend their 
money thinking the city will override the wishes of local residents.

Please refer to Lochleven Community Assoc's letter dated January 26, 2022.  My wife and I support the 
positions stated therein.  
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From: Mike Eggenberger <mike.eggenberger@gmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, February 6, 2022 4:56 PM
To: Nesse, Katherine
Cc: Board@lochlevenwa.org
Subject: Opposition to CPA Project Name: 115 100th Ave / File # 21-120635-AC

[EXTERNAL EMAIL Notice!] Outside communication is important to us. Be cautious of phishing attempts. Do not click or open
suspicious links or attachments.

To Kat Neese,

We reside in the Lochleven neighborhood at the address below.

The Lochleven neighborhood includes the Chimneys Condominium site that was destroyed in a 2016 fire and has
remained undemolished and vacant since the date of that tragic fire.

Lochleven is a quiet residential community of single family homes, multi unit apartments, condos and townhouses. We
have lived on 99th Ave NE since 2008 in two separate residences. We have raised our two boys here and have
appreciated the safety and quiet community that is Lochleven. Our children took full advantage of the Bellevue Boys
and Girls Club for activities and after school programs. They were able to play and walk on the sidewalks and streets
(recall that continuous sidewalks do not exist on most if not all of the streets so safe walkable streets are vital). As our
children have grown we are continuing to enjoy the community as empty nesters. We have noticed in the last few years
that there is already increased use of 99th Ave NE as a through street for non residents.

Lochleven is close in distance to the QFC on NE 8th, Bellevue Square, the Downtown Park, the commercial businesses
along Old Main and 103rd Avenue NE. We enjoy visiting and doing business with the establishments in these areas, and
then returning to our safe, quiet, residential community. We like the separation from these commercial areas that the
current zoning of our neighborhood provides.

We like the uniform height of the buildings and residential feel and character of Lochleven and hope that it remains this
way.

As you consider the application to amend zoning for the Chimneys Condo site you should know that this site has limited
vehicle access due to its immediate proximity to a shared driveway with the townhouse and the Bellevue Boys and Girls
Club to its north. There is also a restricted parking zone (RPZ) which helps keep downtown customers of retail
establishments from parking in our neighborhood, while reducing drive through traffic.
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Allowing a tall hotel with retail activity will block views, and will bring unwanted transient traffic and parking to NE 99th
and NE 1st. We believe this will adversely impact the safety of our community.

We also do not want to increase the height of the buildings in our community as this could open the door to allowing the
construction of taller buildings within Lochleven. The current 30 foot height limit is working just fine as shown by
redevelopment of the Bellevue Boys and Girls Club and the development of the Park West project at 371 100th (just
north of the Boys & Girls Club) under existing zoning. These are just two examples that a zoning change is not necessary
for the property to redevelop and that the existing zoning is appropriate.

For these reasons, we oppose the development of a taller building with first floor retail space for the Chimneys Condo
Site. We ask that the current zoning of the site be retained.

Thank you for your consideration of this email.

Mike and Bonnie Eggenberger

709 99th Ave NE

Bellevue, WA 98004



From: Simon & Louise Boothroyd, 710 98th Ave NE, Bellevue, WA 98004 
 
Attn:  
- PlanningCommission@BellevueWA.gov 
- Council@BellevueWA.gov 
- Bellevue Planning Department 
 
CC: LochlevenWA@gmail.com 
 
Regarding:   
- Project # 21-120635-AC" - 115 100th Ave -  
- Personal comments and opposition to the Application to Amend the Comprehensive Plan  
- February 14th City Council agenda 

 
 
Dear Bellevue City Council and Planning Commission: 
 
We reside in the Lochleven neighborhood at the address shown below. The Lochleven 
neighborhood includes the Chimneys Condominium site that was destroyed in a 2016 fire and 
has remained undemolished and vacant since the fire.   
 
We understand this CPA was introduced last month to the Planning Commission and is on the 
February 14th City Council agenda. 
 
The Important Character of Lochleven 
 
As you may be aware, Lochleven is a quiet residential community of single-family homes, multi-
unit apartments, condos, and townhouses.  We find that it is a safe and generally quiet 
community, with low levels of vehicle traffic on our streets, making it safe for children to play 
and people to walk on our sidewalks and streets.  
 
We want to retain this nature of the community. It is near the businesses along NE 8th, Bellevue 
Way and across downtown Bellevue and environs, and we frequently visit and do business 
there.  
 
We also greatly value the zoned separation between commercial and residential. This zoning 
directly supports the safety and quiet that we enjoy and value.  
 
We also greatly value t  current and uniform building height and 
residential feel and character, and hope that it remains like this. As older properties are 
replaced with new, this character remains residential with typically no more traffic, and so is 
just as safe and quiet. 
 



The Development Site 
 
We do not believe that a zoning change is not necessary for the property to 
be successfully redeveloped. We believe that the existing zoning is appropriate and works for 
our neighborhood. 
 
Increasing the height of the buildings in our community could directly support the construction 
of even taller buildings across Lochleven. This would drastically and irrevocably change the feel 
of the neighborhood.  
 

Club, and Park West project at 371 100th next door, all done under existing zoning.   
 
As you consider the application to amend zoning for the Chimneys Condo site, it is also 
important to consider the limited vehicle access to the site because of its immediate proximity 
to a shared driveway with the townhouse and Bellevue Boys and Girls Club to its north.  
 
There is also restricted parking in this area, which keeps helps to keep the neighborhood safe 
and maintain its residential character. Allowing a tall hotel with retail activity will block the sun 
and will undoubtedly bring unwanted traffic and parking to NE 99th and NE 1st and will 
adversely impact the safety of our community.  
 
Additionally  
 
We do not believe that converting low rise residential to higher rise mixed retail / commercial 
in any way helps create more residential housing stock. Not least because we understand that 
this development could include the addition of hotel facilities. And affordable housing will 
certainly not be part of that proposed development's objective.  
 
There are already a plethora of hotels and eateries across Bellevue, and more of either seems 
counterintuitive given the reduction in business travel  for the long term or forever  and each 
new eatery or hotel facility further reduces custom for others.  
 
For these reasons, we oppose the development of a taller building with first floor retail space 
for the Chimneys Condo Site. We ask that the current zoning of the site be retained.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of this email. 
 
2 adults in our home at: 710 98th Ave NE, Bellevue, WA 98004 
 
 Sincerely,  
 
Simon P. Boothroyd, Louise T. Boothroyd 
simon@boothroyd.com, louise@boothroyd.com  
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